Warwickshire, Coventry and Solihull Local Nature Partnership

Minutes of 2nd Board meeting

held on 28th June 2013,  2- 4 p.m.
Board Room, Barrack Street, Warwickshire County Council 
1. Present: Henry Lucas (Chair), Bill Hunt, Frank Grimshaw, Glenys Tucker, Myles Bremner, Claire Jaggers (Public Health Officer), Stephen Trotter, David Lowe (WCC Principal Ecologist), Paul Cobbing (Advisor), Gina Rowe (Secretariat)

Apologies: Rosemary Collier, John Linnane, Mark Ryder

Minutes of Ist meeting: Correct the presence list re Henry Lucas attendance      GR

2. Declarations of interest:  None were declared.

3.  The national State of Nature report, produced April 2013, undertaken by a large consortium of the main wildlife conservation organisations, was introduced by Stephen Trotter. Some headline points noted were:  
Of species that were assessed, 60% of species are in decline, 34% being in severe decline.
40 % of species are increasing, many re-gaining population level that have reduced since 1950s.  However, it is generalist species that are increasing, whilst specialist species are struggling.  Information from Warwickshire was included in the national report.
Nearly all recorded data is from expert volunteer input, a huge commitment of time and skill.

The sub regional report ‘State of Habitats in Warwickshire’, produced May 2013 by Habitat Biodiversity Audit Partnership was introduced. Key data includes:

Number of Local Wildlife Sites (of sub regional significance) on 2012 data is 432, 

covering 2.5% of sub region’s area (4778ha)
Number of potential LWS still to be surveyed: 1,308, covering 81,174 ha.  

47 of the 432 LWS sites have been destroyed, covering 557 ha.
It was noted that the data that is available for Warwickshire is of the highest standard, greater than most other counties due to the HBA partnership re habitat recording and species recording by Warwickshire Biological Record Centre. HBA surveys 20% area per year to retain currency of data.

HBA is noted as an example of best practice in EU. Reference will be included in information sheet.
Copies of the 2 reports were given to each Board member.

The reports were noted as useful information and reference for data.
4. Strategic Priorities:

The draft paper had been circulated previously.  The strategic sub group met in February to identify key elements, and the draft outline and minutes from the meeting had been circulated for comments in March.  Comments had been incorporated.

The vision statement was discussed. It was noted to ensure that it was achievable in timeframe stated, to make it measurable and realistic, whilst retaining ambition and the use of demonstration projects  e.g. Coventry Gateway: Work with developer to make project an exemplar for business and biodiversity. 

Need to address link with local authorities re input to Local Plans.
Action: Revisit Vision, remove timescale, and ensure priorities fit on 1 side of A4.

Separate key actions as I year plan section for Implementation Group work.    GR/PC
There was a suggestion of a conference re engaging children with the environment, as one mechanism in tackling the disconnection of people and environment. 
5.  Establishment of Implementation Group: paper 2.3

The paper was discussed and it was agreed to establish the Implementation Group, and to set a first meeting for August/September.  The basis of membership of the group was discussed. It was agreed to use the outline as stated in the paper of key members and have flexibility to invite attendance to draw in particular expertise as required for topics.

Action : Invite members to attend first meeting of Implementation Group in August/September.                                                                                                    GR
6. Brief updates on key initiatives:
Sub regional Green infrastructure strategy and Biodiversity Offsetting:

Dave Lowe gave an update on the strategy which has been through consultation process, receiving 46 responses, all positive overall with useful comments.  

It covers Landscape, biodiversity and access aspects, and allows for scope to include ecosystem services assessment once completed.

There are 3 sections: 

A - rationale, which will be static 

B – Assessment of science and basis of data
C – data and asset list, which will be updated as needed, without needing to change main basis of document.

Governance: the revised version is on agenda for CSWAPO sub group 19th July, and will then go to the Board for approval.  It is planned for the strategy to be adopted by LNP, and by any other groups who wish to, from local parish level to strategic county level.

Biodiversity Offsetting is an annexe to strategy. It is one of 6 national two year pilots managed by Defra.  WCC have a post funded by Environment Bank to take the process forward, including identifying provider sites for offset of residual loss from planning applications.  It is proposed to make this mandatory process in WCS sub region.

To date 24 applications have used the process, refining the model.  The use has resulted in landscape architects adapting plans to make gains for biodiversity instead of losses.  It will be useful for LNP to re-emphasise the need to address residual losses.

If there is residual loss, there will be a financial offset, currently to pay to WCC via a section106 agreement, and an insurance fund to cover situation if offset site work is unsuccessful in establishing habitat in long term. The basis of this fund needs to be devised, with proposal for this to 10% of scheme.  It offers potential for match funding for environmental enhancement projects for landfill credit applications.

It was noted that there is a need for the process re use of the funds to be transparent and accountable

It is planned to report to LNP Board from WCC.  There is a need for a steer from LNP to WCC re strategic important priorities and delivery of Natural Environment White Paper.  

Action: To discuss LNP approach re priorities via the Implementation group.            DL/GR
Coventry Warwickshire Gateway scheme update:

CCC approved the planning application in December 12, WDC approved it in June 13. Note re referral to Planning casework re potential ‘call in’ re need for planning inquiry.  If it is called in, it will be delayed by 1 year +.  I million pounds set for discharging the planning conditions. No work will be undertaken until it is known re call in or not.

City Deal: 8 were signed off last year.

20 invitations in 2013, including Coventry and Warwickshire, with 10 proposed City Deals to go to Ministers. Process being revised following 2 current proposals, with a need to negotiate aspects with government departments.

Coventry and Warwickshire will be taken forward in October 13.  There is a need to put forward compelling idea and evidence.  CWS will focus on advanced manufacturing cluster, research and development, and ways to stimulate that sector. Skills agenda will focus on engineering.

There are some indirect links for LNP re quality of environment. It was noted that high quality environment is important to attract and retain staff.
The longer term importance of City Deals is that they are seen as precursors of Growth strategy, and links to Single pot funding.  European funding will be routed via LEP, with links to Growth Strategy.

The development of links with LEP needs to be progressed. LEP Director has spoken to Worcestershire LNP. 

Contact has been made by Stephen Trotter with LEP Operations Director.

It was noted that Defra bodies have a system re LEP and LNP links, and may be able to assist process.                                                                                    GT to advise and input
Action:  Establish a meeting with LEP to develop links. Bill Hunt to broker meeting with ST/HL/GR and LEP.                                                                           BH and ST
Health and Well Being Board and strategy:
The first meeting of the Board was held on 11th June.  Chair of the Board is the leader of WCC; there are 5 representatives from boroughs, Clinical Commissioning Group, all local authorities, Paul Tolley WCAVA, Police and Crime commissioner. 

Board’s programme of work approved for 2013/14, including monitoring and implementation of the H and WB strategy. 

Claire Jaggars is the contact for links to strategy and environment. Nicola Wright will attend the Board meeting. 

The strategy will next be refreshed Mar/Apr 14 with further data, however the vision and direction will remain as in the draft. 

The H and WB Board ratified the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA). 

The Board is identifying wider determinants of health including environment, with reference to national policies and strategies.  There will be a dashboard of indicators which can be sent to the Implementation Group.                                                                           Action CJ

There will be a Healthy Equality assessment re delivery of wider determinants.

3 key areas in the strategy: 

1.  Mobilising communities to sustain independence

2.  Better access to 24/7 care

3.  Partnership working – invites all partners with stake to produce own ideas and projects to implement Board priorities, and be included in H and WB work programme.

It will be useful to have dialogue with LNP and partners to link with Hand WB strategy. 

Action :  Establish link with Nicola Wright and Claire Jaggers                                      GR
H and WB Board meets in public, and items can be taken to the Board. LNP could use this to raise points and information.

Action: Relevant items from JSNA and strategy can be identified for links with LNP.      

                      Claire Jaggers to send points and full strategy to GR.

7.  Communication of Board information: 
The paper 2.4 was discussed.
Actions:
Finalise Vision and re drafted strategic priorities and circulate to Board.

Subsequently circulate via networks.                                                                              GR
Align actions in Key Action list with Board members.

Write a press release re the launch of strategy.

Write letter to Chief Executives of local authorities and to the LEP, including note re LNP being a statutory consultee for local plans.

It was agreed to hold a conference with strategic element and launch of revised LBAP plans.  WCC offered venue for the conference.  
Website: It was agreed to retain information on Warwickshire Wildlife Trust website at present as there is no resource to establish a new website, and to extend the reach and availability by establishing links from Board member websites to LNP page on Trust website.
Action:  To update webpage, and to send details to Board members to establish link on their websites.    






                            GR
Board members to facilitate establishing website links via website managers.            ALL

8.  Resources for LNP work

To secure resources, it will be important to note the innovation aspects of Warwickshire, Coventry and Solihull LNP.

These include:  Sub regional Green infrastructure strategy
Habitat Biodiversity Audit partnership data

One of 20 shortlisted nature Improvement Areas

One of City Deals

Key aspects of Warwickshire sub region.

The issue of resourcing the co-ordination of LNP was discussed.

Resources required:  Full time officer and support costs ~ £55,000 - 70,000 depending on in kind support.  There may be some options for support through secondment or time allocation from organisations.  
The roles and skills needed to be stated to enable identifying sources of support.     GR

9.  Date of next meeting:  Agreed as October 18th, 10 a.m. -12.  Henry Lucas offered event room at his farm as venue.  WCC was thanked for the room for today’s meeting.
Further proposed dates:  

Tuesday 21st January 2014  

Tuesday 29th April 2014
Action: Please confirm if these dates are suitable and can be set.                         ALL

10. AOB
1.  Health and Well being team are planning Green days in September, encouraging people to use local green space, parks etc.  They are seeking venue opportunities currently.  Warwickshire Wildlife Trust stated interest in supporting the initiative. Anyone interested to contact Claire Jaggers to develop ideas.

2.  It was asked whether the Police would be involved in the Implementation Group.  To add to invitees.  Contact to be given to GR                                                                             DL
3.  Cotswolds AONB and LNP proposal: information from AONB had been circulated to all prior to the meeting regarding the decision not to establish a separate LNP for Cotswolds and to co-ordinate LNP aspects across Cotswolds.  GR to follow up with Cotswolds AONB staff.
Appendix

Communication 

Information to be put onto website:  Vision; Action Plan; List of Board members; Meeting agendas and minutes; Points from Health and Well being Board partnership re links with LNP; HBA State of Warwickshire habitats report; Finalised GI strategy once approved.
